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My Administration has also worked to enact other important legisla
tion that sends the clear message that family violence is a serious 
crime. The Interstate Stalking Punishment and Prevention Act of 1996 
stiffens the penalties against perpetrators who pursue women across 
State lines to stalk, threaten, or abuse them; and an extension of the 
Brady Law prohibits anyone convicted of a domestic violence offense 
from owning a firearm. Since 1996, the 24-hour National Domestic Vio
lence Hotline (1-800-799-SAFE) we established has provided imme
diate crisis intervention, counseling, and referrals for those in need, re
sponding to as many as 10,000 calls each month. 

In observing the month of October as National Domestic Violence 
Awareness Month, we also recognize the dedicated efforts of profes
sionals and volunteers who take up this cause every day, offering pro
tection, guidance, encouragement, and compassion to the survivors of 
family violence. We reaffirm our pledge to strengthen our collective na
tional response to crimes of domestic violence. Most important, we 
strengthen our commitment to raise public awareness of the frequency 
of domestic violence, recognize the signs of such violence, and inter
vene before it escalates. If we are ever to erase the pain of these hei
nous crimes, we must help victims become survivors and, once and for 
all, end the scourge of violence in America's homes. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, WILLIAM J. CLINTON, President of the United 
States of America, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Con
stitution and laws of the United States, do hereby proclaim October 
1998 as National Domestic Violence Awareness Month. I call upon 
government officials, law enforcement agencies, health professionals, 
educators, community leaders, and the American people to join to
gether to end the domestic violence that threatens so many of our peo
ple. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this thirtieth 
day of September, in the year of our Lord nineteen hundred and nine
ty-eight, and of the Independence of the United States of America the 
two himdred and twenty-third. 

WILLL\M J. CLINTON 

Proclamation 7130 of October 1,1998 

National Breast Cancer Awareness Month, 1998 

By the President of the United States of America 
A Proclamation 

For the millions of us who have lost loved ones to breast cancer, this 
annual observance brings with it both sorrow and hope—sorrow that 
medical breakthroughs came too late to save a beloved relative or 
friend, and hope that new efforts in research, prevention, and treat
ment will protect other families from suffering the impact of this dev
astating disease. Recent declines in the rate of breast cancer deaths 
among American women reflect the progress we have made in early 
detection and improved treatment. But it is urgent that we continue to 
build on that progress. This year alone, another 180,000 cases of breast 
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cancer will be diagnosed, and some 44,000 women will die from the 
disease. 

We are waging America's crusade against breast cancer on many fronts. 
Spearheading the effort is the National Action Plan on Breast Cancer 
(NAPBC)— t̂he product of a conference convened by Secretary of 
Health and Human Services (HHS) Donna Shalala that included advo
cates, women with breast cancer, their families, clinicians, researchers, 
members of Congress, educators, and the media. The NAPBC is helping 
to coordinate the national response to breast cancer by fostering com-
mimication, cooperation, and collaboration among experts both inside 
and outside of the Government. 

The lead Government agency conducting breast cancer research and 
control programs is the National Cancer Institute (NCI) at HHS. By de
veloping an index of genes involved in breast and other cancers, the 
NCI is improving our understanding of the disease at the molecular 
level. Research into the relationship between breast cancer and genes 
such as BRCAl and BRCA2 is helping us to better comprehend how 
the disease develops, allowing researchers to understand more pre
cisely the risk of breast cancer caused by mutations in these genes. The 
most encouraging advance thus far in prevention research came from 
the landmark Breast Cancer Prevention Trial. This study, a national 
clinical trial sponsored by the NCI, found that women at high risk for 
breast cancer reduced that risk by taking the drug tamoxifen, dem
onstrating that breast cancer can actually be prevented. The NCI is now 
developing an educational program to help physicians and patients de- * 
cide who should consider taking tamoxifen. 

Researchers are also making advances in breast cancer treatment and 
have found ways to combine chemotherapy drugs to make treatment 
more effective for patients whose cancer has spread. Drugs have also 
been developed to alleviate some of the side effects of chemotherapy. 
But these breakthroughs in cancer research and treatment can only 
help if women are informed about them. During this month, I invite 
all Americans to take part in our national effort to save lives. Let us 
join together to make sure that women and their families hear the mes
sage about the importance of screening and early detection, receive rec
ommended screening mammograms, and have access to appropriate 
treatment. We have won important battles in our war on breast cancer, 
and we have cause to celebrate; nevertheless, we must remain focused 
on gaining the ultimate victory—an America free from breast cancer. 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, WILLIAM J. CLINTON, President of the United 
States of America, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Con
stitution and laws of the United States, do hereby proclaim October 
1998 as National Breast Cancer Awareness Month. I call upon govern
ment officials, businesses, communities, health care professionals, edu
cators, volunteers, and all the people of the United States to publicly 
reaffirm our Nation's strong and continuing commitment to controlling 
and curing breast cancer. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand this first day 
of October, in the year of our Lord nineteen himdred and ninety-eight, 
and of the Independence of the United States of America the two hun
dred and twenty-third. 

WILLIAM J. CLINTON 
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